

# PUNJAB PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION BARADARI GARDEN, PATIALA- 147001

# **GENERAL INFORMATION**

REGARDING RECRUITMENT TO
39 POSTS OF SUB DIVISIONAL OFFICER/ENGINEER (CIVIL/PUBLIC
HEALTH) (GROUP-A)

IN THE PUNJAB STATE AGRICULTURAL MARKETING BOARD UNDER THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE AND FARMER'S WELFARE, GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB

AND
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY AND SANITATION,
GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

GENER	AL INFORMATION FOR THE CANDIDATES	3
1.	INTRODUCTION	3
2.	NUMBER AND RESERVATION OF THE POSTS	4
3.	INITIAL PAY: Rs. 47,600/	5
4.	ESSENTIAL QUALIFICATIONS	6
5.	AGE	6
6.	PATTERN AND SCHEME OF JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION FOR SELECTION	7
6.1	PROCEDURE FOR SELECTION	7
6.2	PATTERN OF THE WRITTEN COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION	7
6.3	DURATION OF EXAMINATION	8
6.4	SYLLABUS OF THE WRITTEN EXAMINATION	8
6.5	MODE OF EXAMINATION	8
6.6	INFORMATION ABOUT EXAM CENTRE	8
6.7	ELIGIBILITY AND SCRUTINY OF APPLICATION FORMS AND TESTIMONIALS	8
6.8	INTERVIEW	
6.9	FINAL RESULT	10
7.	NATIONALITY:	10
8.	SUBMISSION OF APPLICATION FORM	11
9.	APPLICATION AND EXAMINATION FEE	12
10.	CONDITIONS WHICH MAY RENDER A CANDIDATE INELIGIBLE	13
11.	SELECTION OF CATEGORIES	14
12.	DEFINITIONS OF CATEGORIES	16
12.1	EX-SERVICEMEN (PUNJAB)	
12.2	SON/DAUGHTER/GRAND SON/GRAND DAUGHTER OF FREEDOM FIGHTERS (PUNJAB)	18
12.3	SPORTS PERSON (PUNJAB)	18
12.4	WIDOWS AND CERTAIN OTHER CATEGORIES OF WOMEN	19
12.5	PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES, (PUNJAB)	19
12.6	SCHEDULED CASTES, (PUNJAB)/ SCHEDULED TRIBES	
12.7	BACKWARD CLASSES (PUNJAB)	21
12.8	ECONOMICALLY WEAKER SECTIONS (EWS)	22
ANNE	XURE (I) – Reservation of Posts for Women	
	XURE (II)- Sportsperson Rules	
ANNE	XURE(III)- The Schedule for Specified Disability	29
	XURE (IV)- Performa For Scribe	
ANNE	XURE (V)- Certificate regarding Physical limitation in an examinee to write	32
ANNE	XURE (VI)- Self Declaration From BC Candidates	33
	XURE (VII) Syllabus	



# PUNJAB PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION BARADARI GARDEN, PATIALA- 147001 WEBSITE: http://ppsc.gov.in

Email ID: sdocivil392023@gmail.com

Advt. No. 20233

# **GENERAL INFORMATION FOR THE CANDIDATES**

## **RECRUITMENT TO:**

- i. 10 POSTS OF SUB DIVISIONAL OFFICER (CIVIL) (GROUP-A) IN THE PUNJAB STATE AGRICULTURAL MARKETING BOARD UNDER THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE AND FARMER'S WELFARE, GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB.
- ii. 01 POST OF SUB DIVISIONAL OFFICER (PUBLIC HEALTH) (GROUP-A) IN THE PUNJAB STATE AGRICULTURAL MARKETING BOARD UNDER THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE AND FARMER'S WELFARE, GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB.
- iii. 28 POSTS OF SUB DIVISIONAL ENGINEER (CIVIL) (GROUP-A) IN THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY AND SANITATION, GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB.

Note:-

A Joint Competitive Examination will be conducted for the ibid posts. The Candidates shall fill separate online application forms for the ibid posts.

# 1. INTRODUCTION

The Punjab Public Service Commission (PPSC) has been established under Article 315 of the Constitution of India, with the basic purpose of recruiting officials in various departments of the Government as per the requisitions sent by the Government in this regard from time to time.

The Punjab Public Service Commission invites Online Application Forms from eligible candidates for recruitment to 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineers (Civil/Public Health) (10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in The Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab; 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab)

**Note:** This advertisement is being published as per requisitions received from the:

- 1. The Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab vide letter no. 03/08/2018-H1/1530 dated 21-04-2022, letter no. 03/08/2018-H1/2236 dated 27-05-2022, letter no. 03/08/2018-H1/4387 dated 02-09-2022 and letter no. 03/08/2018-H1/2429 dated 20-04-2023.
- 2. The Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab vide letter no. WSSD-BR201/78/2020-6ਇਸ2/224 dated 04.05.2022.

# 2. NUMBER AND RESERVATION OF THE POSTS

No.	Sr. Name of Post and Department Cat		Category	Total No. of Posts	Posts reserved for Women out of Total No. of Posts
1	Sub Divisional Officer (Civil)	71	General	03	01
	in The Punjab State	92	General Economically Weaker Section, Punjab	01	00
	Agricultural Marketing	72/73	ESM/LDESM, Punjab	01	01
	Board under the Department	75	Sports Persons, Punjab	01	01
	of Agriculture and Farmer's	77	Scheduled Castes Others, Punjab	01	00
	Welfare,	81	Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, Punjab	01	01
	Government of Punjab.	82/83	Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, ESM/LDESM, Punjab	01	00
		85	Backward Classes Punjab	01	00
			Total	10	04
2	Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) in The Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab.	71	General	01	00
			Total	01	00
3	Sub Divisional	71	General	06	02
	Engineer (Civil) in the Department of	92	General Economically Weaker Section, Punjab	02	01
	Water Supply and Sanitation,	72/73	ESM/LDESM, Punjab	03	01
	Government of Punjab.	75 76	Sports Persons, Punjab Person with Disability	01	01
			Deaf and Hard of Hearing 76-B	02	01
			Locomotive Disability - 76-C (including Cerebral palsy,	02	00
			Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular		
	_	78/79	Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid	02	00
		78/79	Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular dystrophy)  Scheduled Castes ESM/LDESM,	02	00
	_		Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular dystrophy)  Scheduled Castes ESM/LDESM, Punjab  Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs,		
	_	82/83	Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular dystrophy)  Scheduled Castes ESM/LDESM, Punjab  Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, ESM/LDESM, Punjab  Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, Sports	02	00
		82/83	Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular dystrophy)  Scheduled Castes ESM/LDESM, Punjab  Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, ESM/LDESM, Punjab  Balmiki/Mazbhi Sikhs, Sports Persons, Punjab	02	00

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

- Note 1 The number of posts may be increased or decreased by the Government at any time before the selection process is complete without giving any prior notice to the candidates.
- Note 2 The Punjab Civil Services (Reservation of posts for women) Rules 2020 issued by the Department of Social Security and Women and Child Development provide for 33% reservation for women of Punjab. These Rules are attached as Annexure-I with General Information for candidates.
- Note 3 Candidates who apply under sports category should have gradation certificate as per Government of Punjab, Department of Personnel (Personnel Policies-I Branch) Notification No. GSR 40/Const./Art.309/Amd.(2)/2020 dated 20/07/2020 (Annexure II) issued by the competent authority. The candidature of the candidates who are found ineligible at any stage of the recruitment process for not possessing requisite documents i.e. sports gradation certificate as per latest notification, etc. will be rejected and such candidates will not even be considered in their basic category.
  - 3. a) Sports Gradation Certificate of School Level/ University Level/ District Level shall not be considered as per Punjab Govt. Notification dated 20/07/2020 (Annexure II) and as per clarification received from the Department of Sports, Punjab vide letter dated 10/05/2022 National Level Women Festival/National Women Championship/ All India Inter Zonal League National Softball Championship (Men/Women) certificate shall not be considered.
- Note 4 Only those persons with "Benchmark disabilities" would be eligible for reservation in the Persons with Disability category. According to Section 2 (r) of The Rights of Person with Disabilities Act, 2016, "Person with Benchmark disability" means a person with not less than 40% of a specified disability. The scrutiny of documents i.e. disability certificates (not less than 40% disability), Punjab domicile certificate etc. of the candidates of PwD category who apply for scribe will be conducted before the competitive examination. The candidature of the candidates who are found ineligible for not possessing requisite documents will be rejected and such candidates will not even be considered in their basic category.
- Note 5 The candidates are advised to select their category carefully and with due diligence, as the category once selected by a candidate will not be changed under any circumstances and if found ineligible under that category will have their candidature rejected.
- Note 6 There will be a JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION for 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab].
- Note 7 Before applying for the posts, candidates are advised to refer to clause 10 of the GENERAL INFORMATION FOR CANDIDATES. The process of applying for the advertisements (for which the Commission will conduct a JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION) will be divided into TWO PHASES as illustrated at Clause 10. Candidates are advised to read clause 10 i.e. "INSTRUCTIONS TO APPLY FOR JOINT APPLICATION FORMS" before filling online application form.

# 3. INITIAL PAY: Rs. 47,600/-

The minimum pay admissible for the ibid posts shall be as per Notification No. ID No. 7/62/2020-3FP1/1362-1367 dated 18/12/2020 and Notification No. G.S.R

58/Const./Art.309/2021 dated 22/06/2021 and Notification no 7/204/2012-4F.P.1/66 dated 15/01/2015 Government of Punjab, Department of Finance (Finance Personnel-I Branch) Chandigarh; and Notification No.1/6/2016- 4P.P.1/834680/1 dated 07/09/2016 Government of Punjab, Department of Personnel PP-I Branch Chandigarh and letter no. 7/2004/2012-4F.P.1/853793/1 dated 04/10/2016, Fixed emolument equal to minimum pay without any allowance, will be paid during the probation period of 3 years.

# 4. ESSENTIAL QUALIFICATIONS

•	Sr. No	Name of the Post	Essential Qualification
4.1	1	Sub Divisional Officer (Civil)	Should Possess degree in Engineering (Civil) from a recognized university or institutions.
	2	Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health)	Should Possess degree in Engineering (Civil) from a recognized university or institutions.
	3	Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil)	Should possess a degree in Civil Engineering from a 'recognized' university or institution or deemed university.

4.2 Should have passed Matriculation Examination with Punjabi as one of the compulsory or elective subjects or any other equivalent examination in Punjabi language, which may be specified by the Punjab Government from time to time.

Provided further that where a ward of Defence Service Personnel, who is a bonafide resident of Punjab State, is appointed by direct appointment, he shall have to pass an examination of Punjabi Language equivalent to Matriculation Standard or he shall have to qualify a test conducted by the Language Wing of the Department of Education of Punjab Government within a period of two years from the date of his appointment. Provided further that where a War Hero, who has been discharged from defence services or paramilitary forces on account of disability suffered by him or his widow or dependent member of his family, is appointed under the instructions issued in this behalf by the Government, the person so appointed will not be required to possess afore said knowledge of Punjabi language:

**IMPORTANT NOTE**: The candidates **MUST** possess the requisite qualification before or by **11/08/2023.** 

# 5. <u>AGE</u>

- 5.1 Candidates should not be below 18 years and above 37 years of age as on 01/01/2023.
- 5.2 The upper age limit may be relaxed up to 45 years for Punjab Government employees, the employees of its Boards/Corporations/Commissions and Authorities, and all States/Central Government employees.
- 5.3 The upper age limit is relaxed up to 42 years for Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes of Punjab.

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

- 5.4 Ex-servicemen of Punjab Domicile shall be allowed to deduct the period of his service in the Armed Forces of Union from his actual age and if the resultant age does not exceed the maximum age limit prescribed for direct appointment to such a vacancy in the Service Rules concerned by more than three years, he shall be deemed to satisfy the condition regarding age limit.
- 5.5 The upper age limit is also relaxed up to 42 years for widows, divorcees and certain other categories of women.
- 5.6 The upper age limit is also relaxed up to 47 years for "Persons with Disability" of Punjab.

**Note:** Provisions mentioned in Punjab Civil Services (General and Common Conditions of Service) Rules, 1994 amended from time to time may be considered

# 6. PATTERN AND SCHEME OF JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION FOR SELECTION

#### 6.1 PROCEDURE FOR SELECTION

The procedure for selection of candidates for <u>39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer</u> (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) in The Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab will be as per the following details:-

Subject Matter	No. of Questions	Total
		Marks
Written Competitive Examination	120	480
Interview	-	60
Total Marks	-	540

The written competitive examination for the post will be scheduled soon.

## 6.2 PATTERN OF THE WRITTEN COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION

The pattern for written competitive examination comprising of 120 questions (@ 4 marks for each question) is as follows:-

Sr. No	Topic	No. of	Marks (Each	Type of
		Questi	Question carries	Question
		ons	4 Marks)	S
1	Questions from the subject	90	360	MCQs
	(Part A of Syllabus)			(Multiple
2	Questions from General	10	40	Choice
	Knowledge and Current			Questions)
	Affairs			
	(Part B of Syllabus)			
3	Questions from General	10	40	
	Mental Ability, Logical			
	Reasoning and			
	Quantitative Aptitude			
	(Part C of Syllabus)			
4	Punjabi	10	40	
	(Part D of Syllabus)			
	Total	120	480	

#### The important points to note:

There will be a JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION for 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab]

- I. The question paper will be in English language only.
- II. Each question carries 4 marks and for each correct answer, the candidate will get 4 (four) marks.
- III. There will be negative marking (one mark for each question) in the written examination for questions wrongly answered i.e. for each incorrect answer, 1 (one) mark will be deducted from the total score
- IV. To answer a question, the candidate has to find, for each question, the correct answer/best option.
- V. Answer key will be uploaded on the PPSC website (after written examination), and the candidates will be permitted to raise objections (if any). Candidates will be given four days to deliberate before putting up the objections.
- VI. Unanswered/unattempted questions will be given no marks. In case, a question is withdrawn, all candidates will be given four (04) marks irrespective of the fact whether the question has been attempted or not attempted by the candidate.

# 6.3 DURATION OF EXAMINATION

The exam will be of two (02) hours duration.

# 6.4 SYLLABUS OF THE WRITTEN EXAMINATION

The Question Paper will be based on the given syllabus from the subject and General Knowledge and Current Affairs, General Mental Ability, Logical Reasoning and Quantitative Aptitude and Punjabi (Annexure-VII)

#### 6.5 MODE OF EXAMINATION

The examination is a pen and paper-based, to be answered on the specially designed machine gradable OMR sheet using ball point pen.

#### 6.6 INFORMATION ABOUT EXAM CENTRE

Information about the examination centre(s) will be mentioned on Admit Cards of all candidates. The Public Notice to download the Admit cards will be given on the website of the Commission.

# 6.7 ELIGIBILITY AND SCRUTINY OF APPLICATION FORMS AND TESTIMONIALS

- **6.7.1** All candidates who apply for the ibid posts will be treated "provisionally eligible" for appearing in the competitive exam. Acceptance of applications at this stage and allotment of Roll Numbers by PPSC does not indicate acceptance of candidature by the PPSC, since there is no scrutiny of documents before the written exam.
- **6.7.2** The scrutiny of application forms shall be done after the conduct of the examination. During the process of scrutiny, the application forms and other relevant documents, certificates, etc. of the candidates shall be examined to determine their eligibility **as on 11/08/2023.** Candidates not meeting the eligibility criteria will be rejected after the scrutiny process or any time thereafter if found ineligible.
- 6.7.3 The candidates applying for the Competitive Examination should ensure that they fulfill all the eligibility conditions for admission to the examination. Their admission at all the stages of examination for which they are admitted by the Commission viz. Competitive Examination will be purely provisional, subject to their satisfying the prescribed eligibility conditions. If on checking at any time before or after the Competitive Examination, it is found that they do not fulfill any of the eligibility conditions their candidature for the examination will be cancelled by the Commission. If any of their claims is found to be incorrect, they may render themselves liable to disciplinary action by the Commission or the civil court. Any attempt on the part of a candidate to obtain support for his candidature by any unfair means will render him/her liable for disqualification and disciplinary action.

#### 6.8 INTERVIEW

- 6.8.1 Candidates not more than two times the total number of posts as mentioned at clause 2 of the General Information for the Candidates (in their order of merit of written examination) who have scored a minimum of 40 percent marks in written examination (35% for candidates of Scheduled Castes of Punjab and Backward Classes Punjab) will be short-listed for appearing in the interview. However, this number shall be subject to variation if two or more candidates at the bottom of this list (the number at the end) get equal marks. In such case, then all of them will be considered for appearing in the Interview (subject to eligibility), warranting the corresponding increase in the stipulated ratio.
- 6.8.2 No candidate shall be eligible to be shortlisted for interview unless he/she obtains 40% marks in the written competitive examination (read 35% for the candidates belonging to Schedules Caste of Punjab and Backward Classes of Punjab) and no candidate shall be eligible to be appointed unless he/she obtains at least 40% marks in the aggregate i.e., competitive examination including interview (read 35% for the candidates belonging to Schedules Castes of Punjab and Backward Classes of Punjab).

**6.8.3** The aim of the Interview is to assess the candidate's suitability for the job in terms of his personal qualities by the Interview Panel.

#### 6.9 FINAL RESULT

- 6.9.1 Final result shall be prepared on the basis of the grand total of the marks obtained by the candidates in the Written Competitive Examination and the Interview. The marks of written competitive examination obtained by the candidates or cut off marks for interview will not be disclosed at the time of short listing the candidates for interview, to avoid the same influencing the interview panel. However, the complete details of written marks and interview marks will be available on the website of Commission after compiling the final result.
- 6.9.2 Category wise merit list will be drawn on the basis of grand total of marks obtained by the candidates in the Written Competitive Examination and the Interview.
- 6.9.3 In case the marks of candidates are equal then the following criteria in the given order will be considered:-
  - 1 Date of birth, with the candidate senior in age will be ranked higher in merit.
  - 2 Alphabetic order in which the first names of the candidates appear.
  - 3 Higher % Marks obtained in the minimum educational qualification required for the particular post as per rules of the concerned department.
- 6.9.4 Government of Punjab, Department of Personnel (Personal Policies-I Branch) Notification No. GSR 40/Const./Art.309/Amd. (2)/2020 dated 20/07/2020 (Annexure II) prescribes the criteria required to be met by candidates for being considered under the "Sportsperson" category. All candidates qualifying as "Sportsperson" under this notification will be treated equally in the compilation of final merit list under this category.

# 7. NATIONALITY:

A candidate shall be a:

- (i) Citizen of India; or
- (ii) Citizen of Nepal; or
- (iii) Subject of Bhutan; or
- (iv) Tibetan refugee who came over to India before the I<sup>st</sup> January 1962, with the intention of permanently settling in India; or.
- (v) A person of Indian origin who has migrated from Pakistan, Burma, Sri Lanka and East African countries of Kenya, Uganda and United Republic of Tanzania (formerly Tanganyika and Zanzibar) Zambia, Malawi, Zaire, Ethiopia and Vietnam with the intention of permanently settling in India;
  - Provided that a candidate belonging to categories (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) shall be a person in whose favor a certificate of eligibility has been issued by the Government of Punjab in the Department of Home Affairs and Justice.

# 8. SUBMISSION OF APPLICATION FORM

**8.1** The candidates can ONLY apply by filling Online Application Form, a link of which is available on the website of the Commission <a href="http://ppsc.gov.in">http://ppsc.gov.in</a>. No other mode of application will be accepted.

Process	Last Date
Last date for filling online Application forms,	<i>11/08/<u>2023</u></i>
	By 11:59:00 PM
Schedule for filling Application Fee and Examination fee by	22/07/ <u>2023</u>
using online mode of payment	<i>-11/08<u>/2023</u></i>
	By 11:59:00 PM

There will be a JOINT COMPETITIVE EXAMINATION for 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab]

- 8.2 Candidates are advised to fill their details in the online application form carefully e.g., Name, Father's Name, Date of Birth, Category for post, Qualification, Experience, Photo and Signature, Category for fee, etc. After the final submission of online application form by the candidate, no change will be allowed, and the candidate will be responsible for any mistake in the data filled in the online application form.
- 8.3 <u>Submission of printed copy of the application form:</u> The candidates are NOT REQUIRED to send the hard copy of the Online Application Form to the Office of Punjab Public Service Commission. However, the candidates must take copy in soft form or the print out of the Application Form at the time of applying, as he/she will not be able to take out the copy at a later stage. He/she must retain the hard/soft copy of online application form along with all eligibility documents ready to be sent at a short notice to PPSC, whenever required by PPSC.
- 8.4 However, only those candidates who apply for scribe under the "Persons with Disabilities" category must submit the hardcopies of 'Online Application Form' along with Disability Certificate issued by the competent authority by post or by email at <a href="mailto:supdt.exam@ppsc.gov.in">supdt.exam@ppsc.gov.in</a> or by hand at the reception counter of PPSC by <a href="mailto:31/08/2023">31/08/2023</a>. It is reiterated that persons with "Benchmark disabilities" would be eligible for reservation in the PwD Category. According to Section 2 (r) of The Rights of Person with Disabilities Act, 2016, "Person with Benchmark disability" means a person with not less than 40% of a specified disability. The candidature of the candidates who do not possess the disability certificate (i.e. certificate with not less than 40% of a specified disability) will be rejected for these posts. Such candidate will not even be considered in their basic category. For any assistance, candidates applying under the Persons with

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

disabilities category may contact Superintendent Examination: 0175-5014832, 0175-5014833.

- 8.5 The candidates applying under the Sports Category should carefully fill their category. The candidature of the candidates who are found ineligible i.e. those who do not possess the sports gradation certificate as per Notification No. GSR40/Const./Art.309/ Amd. (2)/2020 dated 20/07/2020 will be rejected for these posts and such candidates will not even be considered in their basic category.
- **8.6** The following **SELF ATTESTED CERTIFICATES** shall be submitted by candidates along with printout of online application form when asked for at short notice:
  - i) Proof of Date of Birth: Certificate of Matriculation/Higher Secondary
  - ii) Proof of having passed Punjabi language
  - iii) Relevant Degree and DMC Certificate
  - iv) Reserve Category Certificate issued by the competent authority (if applicable)
  - v) Latest Punjab Residence certificate (all reserve categories) issued by competent authority.
  - vi) Experience certificate issued by competent authority (if applicable)
  - vii) For ESM, certificates/documents mentioning the following:
    - a) Date of Enrolment
    - b) Date of Release/Discharge
    - c) Reason of Release/ Discharge
  - viii) General Economically Weaker Section, Punjab (EWS) certification was valid for the full financial year, the EWS certificate of that Financial Year in which the cut-off date for that particular advertisement fell.
  - ix Certificate as proof of age relaxation claim (if applicable)
  - x) Certificate as proof of fee concession (if applicable)
  - xi) Proof of being a government employee (if applicable)
  - xii) Copy of Bank Challan (PPSC Copy only)

The Candidates SHALL sign the declaration on the last page of the printout of Online Application Form before submitting the same.

### 9. APPLICATION AND EXAMINATION FEE

**9.1** The candidates are required to pay the application fee as per Government Letter No. 10/26/2007-3.P.P.3/540 dated 15-07-2022 as mentioned below: -

Name of Category	Online Application charges	Examination Fee	Total
Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribes of all States and Backward Classes of Punjab State only.		Rs. 250/-	750/-
Ex-Serviceman of Punjab state only	Rs. 500/-	No Fee to be paid	500/-

Economically Weaker Sections (EWS), Persons with Disabilities (PWD) and Lineal Descendants of Ex-Serviceman (LDESM) Punjab		No Fee to be paid	500/-
All Other Categories i.e., General, Sports Persons of Punjab and Wards of Freedom Fighters, Punjab.	Rs 500/-	Rs. 1000/-	1500/-

- **9.2** The candidates entitled to fee concession/exemption **MUST** submit with their Application Form, a self-attested copy of the certificate certifying their claim for fee concession/exemption. Candidates who do not submit such a certificate shall not be entitled to fee concession/exemption under any circumstances.
- 9.3 Candidate should carefully fill the details in the Online Application Form and click on the "SUBMIT" button at the end of the Online Application Format. Before pressing the "SUBMIT" button, candidates are advised to verify every detail filled in the application. No Change/Edit will be allowed after submitting the Application Form.
- 9.4 Application fee and examination fee will be accepted via online mode only. The fee is non-refundable. Guidelines for online submission of fee are given below. A copy of Guidelines is also uploaded on respective advertisement page.

### 10. CONDITIONS WHICH MAY RENDER A CANDIDATE INELIGIBLE

- **10.1** The following conditions, among others, may render the candidates ineligible:
  - a) Insufficient fee.
  - b) Application fee deposited by means other than a Bank Challan through any branch of State Bank of India.
  - c) Late receipt of print out of Online Application Form.
  - d) Wrong/incomplete information given in the application form.
  - e) Candidates debarred by the PPSC/other Public Service Commissions.
  - f) Non-fulfillment of any of the eligibility conditions, including those of age and educational qualifications.
  - Only Scheduled Castes, Backward Classes, Ex-Servicemen/ LDESM, Persons with Disability, Freedom Fighter, Sports Persons and EWS of Punjab domicile are eligible for the benefit of reservation.
  - A candidate should indicate the specific category for which he/she wants to be considered and category once opted cannot be changed under any circumstances. A candidate will be eligible to get the benefits of community reservation in case the particular caste to which the candidates belong is included in the list of reservation communities issued by the Punjab Government. If a candidate indicates in his/her application form that he/she belongs to a particular category but subsequently writes to the commission to change his/her category, such request shall not be entertained by the Commission and shall be filed without any intimation.

- 10.4 SC/ST Candidates belonging to other States are required to fill their Post Category as General Category (Code 71).
- 10.5 Ex-servicemen/Lineal Descendent of Ex-servicemen (LDESM)/ Grand children of Gallantry Award Winners who have domicile of Punjab are eligible for reservation under the Ex-Servicemen category. LDESM/Grand children of Gallantry Award Winners shall be considered against the vacancies for Ex-servicemen ONLY if no Ex-servicemen are available. In case sufficient numbers of Ex-servicemen are available, then LDESM shall be treated in his/her basic category.

# 11. SELECTION OF CATEGORIES

Codo No

Candidates should select their categories carefully, because candidates belonging to categories other than category 71 (General), are entitled to fee concession/exemption, age relaxation and job reservation. The category once selected by a candidate will not be changed under any circumstances. Candidates shall submit certificates issued by the Competent Authority in support of their claim to a particular category (as mentioned in the application form) at the time of scrutiny of documents.

#### 11.1 CATEGORIES AND CATEGORY CODE

Catagory Nama

Code No.	<u>Category Name</u>
71	General Category
72	ESM, Punjab
73	LDESM, Punjab
74	Freedom Fighter, Punjab
75	Sports Person, Punjab
76	Persons with Disability, Punjab:
77	A: Blind and Low Vision B: Deaf and Hard of Hearing C: Locomotive Disability D: Intellectual Disability SC Others, Punjab
78	SC Others ESM, Punjab
79	SC Others LDESM, Punjab
80	SC Others Sports Person, Punjab
81	Balmiki/ Mazhbi Sikh, Punjab
82	Balmiki/ Mazhbi Sikh ESM, Punjab
83	Balmiki/ Mazhbi Sikh LDESM, Punjab
84	Bairiki/ Mazhbi Sikh Sports Person, Punjab
85	BC, Punjab
86	BC ESM, Punjab
87	BC LDESM, Punjab
92	General Economically Weaker Sections, Punjab.

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

# 11.2 CODE FOR AGE RELAXATION (IF CLAIMED)

Code No Category Name

- 91 State Government/Central Government Employees. SC Punjab only 92 Balmiki/Mazhbi Sikh Punjab Only 93 Widows and certain other categories of women of Punjab. 94 B.C., Punjab Only 95 ESM, Punjab Only 96 Persons with Disability, Punjab Only 97 SC Punjab only+ State Government/Central Government Employees. 98 SC Punjab only + ESM, Punjab. 99 SC Punjab only + Persons with Disability, Punjab. 100 Balmiki/Mazhbi Sikh Punjab only+ State Government/Central Government 101 Employees. Balmiki/Mazhbi Sikh Punjab only + ESM, Punjab. 102 Balmiki/Mazhbi Sikh Punjab only + Persons with Disability, Punjab. 103 B.C., Punjab. + State Government/Central Government Employees. 104 B.C., Punjab. + ESM, Punjab 105 B.C., Punjab. + Persons with Disability, Punjab. 106
- Note 1:- SC/ST Candidates belonging to other States are required to fill their Post Category as General Category (Code 71).
- Note 2:- Only Resident of Punjab Ex-servicemen/Lineal Descendent of Ex-Servicemen (LDESM) are eligible for reservation under the Ex-servicemen category.

  LDESM shall be considered against the vacancies for Ex-servicemen only if no Ex-servicemen are available. In case sufficient numbers of Ex-servicemen are available, then LDESM shall be treated as General Category candidates.
- Note 3:- Only those persons with "Benchmark disabilities" would be eligible for reservation. "Benchmark disability" means a person with not less than 40% of a specified disability where specified disability has not been defined in measurable terms and includes the persons with disability, where disability has been defined in a measurable term, as certified by the certifying authority.
- Note 4:- A candidate should indicate the specific category for which he/she wants to be considered and category once opted cannot be changed under any circumstances. A candidate will be eligible to get the benefits of community reservation in case the particular caste to which the candidates belong is included in the list of reservation communities issued by the Punjab Government. If a candidate indicates in his/her application form that he/she belongs to a particular category but subsequently writes to the commission to change his/her category, such request shall not be entertained by the Commission and shall be filed without any intimation.

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

## 12. DEFINITIONS OF CATEGORIES

# 12.1 EX-SERVICEMEN (PUNJAB)

- **12.1.1** As per the Punjab Recruitment of Ex-Servicemen Rules, 1982, "Ex-serviceman" means a person who has served in any rank, whether as a combatant or a non combatant, in the Naval, Military and Air Forces of the Union of India (here-in-after referred to as the Armed forces of the Union of India), and who has:
  - **a.** retired or released from such service at his or her own request after earning his or her pension; or
  - **b.** has been released from such service on medical grounds attributable to military service or circumstances beyond his control and awarded medical or other disability pension; or
  - **c.** been released otherwise than on his own request from such service as a result of reduction in establishment; or
  - d. been released from such service after completing the specific period of engagement otherwise than at his own request or by way of dismissal or discharge on account of misconduct or inefficiency, and has been given a gratuity;But does not include a person who has served in the Defence Security Corps, the General Reserve Engineering Force, the Lok Sahayak Sena and the Para Military Forces,

but includes personnel of the Lok Sahayak Sena of the following categories, namely: -

- i. pension holders for continuous embodied service.
- ii. persons with disability attributable to military service; and
- iii. gallantry award winners.
- **Explanation:** The persons serving in the Armed Forces of the Union, who on retirement from service would come under the category of 'Ex-servicemen' may be permitted to apply for re-employment one year before the completion of specified terms of engagement and avail themselves of all concessions available to Ex-servicemen but shall not be permitted to leave the uniform until they complete the specified terms of engagement in the Armed Forces of the Union.
- 12.1.2 As per Punjab Government letter No.15/25/2001-4DW/1591 dated 21/5/2002, an Ex-serviceman is allowed the benefit of reservation for the second time and even thereafter in subsequent recruitment in accordance with the provisions of these Rules.
- **12.1.3** Provided that where an Ex-serviceman is not available for recruitment against a reserved category, such a vacancy shall be reserved to be filled in by recruitment of either the wife or one descendent child of an Ex-serviceman.
- **12.1.4** Provided further that the wife or the Lineal Descendent child of the Ex-serviceman shall be recruited against the reserved vacancy subject to the conditions that:
  - a) he or she possesses the prescribed qualifications and is within the prescribed age limit.
  - b) he or she is not already in service;

c) he or she will be eligible to avail the benefit only once in life.

Provided further that one grandchild of the Gallantry Award Winner shall be recruited against the reserved vacancy, in case the benefit or reservation has not been availed of by any of the children or dependents of such winner or by the winner himself subject to the conditions specified in the second provison.

**Explanation:** For the purpose of this proviso Gallantry Award Winner includes the winner of the Paramvir Chakra, the Mahavir Chakra, the Vir Chakra, the Sena or Nao Sena or Vayu Sena Medal and Mention-in-Despatches.

- **12.1.5** As per Punjab Government notification No. GSR9/Const./Art. 309, 234 and 318/Amd(5)/2003 dated 06/11/2002 and letter No. 1/28/92-3ET/2805 dated 14/05.2003;
  - a) "Lineal Descendent" means sons/daughters (married/un-married/ widowed/legally divorced) of the re-employed/unemployed Ex-Serviceman.
  - b) "Wife" shall include the widow of an Ex-serviceman, provided she has not remarried up to the date of the issue of the appointment letter."
  - c) In any case, including the case where the Ex-Serviceman has died, his sons/daughters shall be treated as "Lineal descendent" only if a certificate to this effect has been issued by the authority appointed by the Government.
- **12.1.6** Ex-servicemen should be of Punjab domicile and they should submit a Punjab Resident Certificate from the competent authority, failing which would result in of their candidature would be cancelled.

#### **Definition of War Hero**

- "War hero" means a defence services personnel or a para-military forces personnel, who is a bona fide resident of Punjab State and has been killed or discharged from service on account of disability suffered by him on or after 1st January, 1999, while fighting in a war declared so by Government of India, in operations in Kargil or any other sector in J and K in the ongoing conflict with Pakistan or in any other operations which may be notified by the State Government to have been undertaken for preserving the unity and integrity of the Country; or
- (ii) A defence services personnel or a para-military forces personnel who was a *bona fide* resident of Punjab State and was posthumously decorated with Parmvir Chakra, Mahavir Chakra or Vir Chakra: provided that,-
  - (a) In exceptional instances, the cases of such War Heroes may also be covered, with the prior approval of the Department of Personnel who though not *bona fide* residents of Punjab State are yet closely connected to the State of Punjab;
  - (b) In the case of War Heroes, falling in the category (ii) above, the benefits to be given by the State Government will be restricted only to first generation dependent member/next of the kin.

**Note.-** The Government reserves the right to include any other category of Awardees for the purpose of providing employment to the category of War Heroes, as may be notified.

# 12.2 SON/DAUGHTER/GRAND SON/GRAND DAUGHTER OF FREEDOM FIGHTERS (PUNJAB)

- i) Candidates claiming to be son/daughter/grandson/granddaughter of Freedom Fighters are required to submit a certificate issued by the competent authority (i.e., Deputy Commissioner of the district concerned) as per Punjab Government Instructions No. 9(13)-3PII-84/5822 dated 4/4/1985, No. 7(135)-8P-II-83/10120 dated 19/6/1991 and No. 4-13-8PII-97/10112 dated 22/8/1997.
- **ii)** Only those Freedom Fighters and their son/daughter/grand-son/grand-daughter are eligible for consideration for reservation under this category who:
  - a) belong to the State of Punjab; and
  - **b**) have either been granted a Freedom Fighter pension by the Punjab Government or have been awarded Tamra Patra by the Government of India; or
  - c) are otherwise eligible for the grant of Freedom Fighter pension and Tamra Patra but for any reason whatsoever did not apply for Freedom Fighter pension and Tamra Patra but can obtain Freedom Fighter certificate or son/daughter/grand-son/granddaughter of Freedom Fighter certificate from the General Administration (Political wing) of the Punjab Government.

### 12.3 SPORTS PERSON (PUNJAB)

12.3.1 A candidate can claim reservation under the Sports Person category only if:

- a) He/ She belongs to the State of Punjab; and
- b) that he/ She has won Gold, Silver or Bronze Medal in Senior National Championship or National Games in team or individual events while representing the State of Punjab in such sports events as have been conducted by such respective National Sports federations as are affiliated or recognized to the Indian Olympic Association;

OR

- c) He/ She has won first, second or third position in team or individual events and/or he/she has won Gold or Silver or Bronze Medal, at International Sports meets, conducted by Sports Federation affiliated or recognized by the International Olympic Committee or by the International Olympic Committee itself.
- 12.3.2 If candidate belongs to Sports Person, Punjab Category, an attested copy of Gradation Certificate strictly in accordance with the Punjab Sportsman Rules, 1988 amended as per Government of Punjab, Department of Personnel (Personnel Policies-I Branch) Notification No. GSR 40/Const./Art.309/Amd.(2)/2020 dated 20/07/2020 (Annexure II) issued by the competent authority should be attached with the application form.

- **12.3.3** Director Sports, Punjab is the competent authority to issue Sports Gradation Certificate and any other Sports Certificate issued by any other authority will not be accepted a valid Certificate for claim of reservation under the Sports Person, Punjab Category.
- **12.3.4** Applicants claiming reservation under Sports Person, Punjab Category must submit Punjab Resident Certificate from the competent authority, failing which would result in cancellation of their candidature.

#### 12.4 WIDOWS AND CERTAIN OTHER CATEGORIES OF WOMEN

The definitions as per Government Instructions issued vide letter No. 1/50/83-5PP (1368)/3454 dated 23-4-1984 as amended from time to time the widows and certain other categories of women for reservation in employment is as under:

- (a) Widows;
- (b) Women who are legally separated from their husbands or have been divorced;
- (c) Women whose husbands have been ordered by Civil or Criminal Courts to pay maintenance to them;
- (d) Women whose husbands have remarried; and
- (e) Wives of serving military personnel or those who are disabled while in military service.

# 12.5 PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES, (PUNJAB)

Only those persons with "Benchmark disabilities" would be eligible for reservation.

According to Section 2 (r) of The Rights of Person with Disabilities Act, 2016, "Person with Benchmark disability" means a person with not less than 40% of a specified disability where specified disability has not been defined in measurable terms and includes the persons with disability, where disability has been defined in a measurable term, as certified by the certifying authority.

As per the Instructions of Government of Punjab, Department of Social Security and Women and Child Development issued vide letter No. 1/1/2017-3DC/1588894/1 dated 03-10-2019, the reservation for disabled persons under Section 34 of the Right of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 is as under:-

Sr. No	Type of Disability	Percentage
1	Blindness and Low – Vision;	1%
2	Deaf and Hard of hearing;	1%
3	Locomotor Disability (including Cerebral palsy, Leprosy cured, Dwarfism, Acid attack victims and Muscular dystrophy);	1%
4	Intellectual disability (including Autism and Specific learning disability), and Mental illness;  OR  Multiple disabilities specified in Serial No. 1 to 4 above, including deaf blindness.	1%

For definition of the above-mentioned categories, please refer the Schedule appended to the Right of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016 attached as Annexure-III.

A person who wants to avail benefit of reservation will have to submit a "Disability Certificate" issued by a Competent Authority as per Government of India guidelines. The certificate should be dated on or before last date of registration of application.

- a) For persons with disability (with 40% or more disability), compensatory time of 20 minutes per hours is allowed. The candidate who applies as PWD must carry the ORIGINAL DISABILITY CERTIFICATE on the day of examination.
- b) Persons with disabilities (with 40% or more disability) who apply for scribe in a prescribed format attached as Annexure-IV, compensatory time of 20 minutes per hours is allowed. The candidate who applies as PWD must carry the ORIGINAL DISABILITY CERTIFICATE on the day of examination.
- c) The facility of Scribe would be allowed to any person with benchmark disability as defined under section 2(r) of the RPwD Act, 2016 and has limitation in writing including that of speed, if so desired by him/her.

In case of person with benchmark disabilities in the category of blindness, locomotor disability (both arm affected BA) and cerebral palsy, the facility of scribe shall be given, if so desired by the person.

In case of other category of persons with benchmark disabilities, the provision of scribe can be allowed on production of a certificate to the effect that the person concerned has physical limitation to write and a scribe is essential to write examination on his behalf, from the Chief Medical Officer/Civil Surgeon/Medical Superintendent of a Government health care institution as per proforma at Annexure-V.

Punjab Public Service Commission has framed a panel of scribes having qualification matriculation and above. The eligible candidates may request the PPSC for scribe, if needed alongwith submission of hardcopies of Disability Certificate and request for scribe by hand or via email: supdt.exam@ppsc.gov.in by 31/08/2023 in the office of PPSC. On receipt of request from the candidates, the candidate will be allotted scribe by PPSC, and he/she will be allowed to meet the scribe 02 days before the examination. Persons with disabilities must submit the hardcopies of Disability Certificate and request for scribe, if any and other eligibility documents at the reception counter of PPSC by hand or via email: supdt.exam@ppsc.gov.in by 31/08/2023.

Note: Only those persons with "benchmark disabilities" would be eligible for reservation.

The candidature of the candidates who do not possess disability certificate as per

The Rights of Person with Disabilities Act, 2016 and its latest amendments, if
applicable, (not less than 40% disability) will be rejected and will not even be

considered in their basic category. So, the candidates are advised to follow the latest guidelines judiciously before applying for category.

# 12.6 SCHEDULED CASTES, (PUNJAB)/ SCHEDULED TRIBES

The competent authorities for issuing Scheduled Castes/Scheduled Tribes certificates are:

- (a) District Magistrate/Additional District Magistrate/ Collector/Deputy Commissioner/
  Additional Deputy Commissioner/ Deputy Collector/ Ist Class Stipen Dairy Magistrate/
  City Magistrate/ Sub Divisional Magistrate/ Taluka Magistrate/ Executive
  Magistrate/Extra Assistant Commissioner (Not below the rank of Ist Class Stipen Dairy
  Magistrate);
- (b) Chief Presidency Magistrate/Additional Chief Presidency Magistrate/ Presidency Magistrate;
- (c) Revenue Officer not below the rank of Tehsildar;
- (d) Sub Divisional Officer (C) of the area where the candidate and or his family formally resides;
- (e) Administrator/Secretary to Administrator/Development Officer Lakshadweep Islands;
- (f) As per para-3 of Punjab Government Instructions No. 1/8/2007-RC-1/815, dated 10<sup>th</sup>July, 2008, Head of Department or Head of Offices are competent to issue Scheduled Castes Certificates to those applicants whose parents are serving or residing in Chandigarh/Mohali on the basis of their parents service record.

# 12.7 BACKWARD CLASSES (PUNJAB)

- **12.7.1** The candidates desiring to be considered for the Backward Classes category are required to submit a certificate as per Punjab Government letter No.1/41/93-RC-I/459 dated 17/1/1994, No. 1/41/93-RC-1/1597, dated 17-8-2041, No.1/41/93 RC-I/209, dated 24/2/2009 and No.1/41/93-RC-I/609 dated 24/10/2013 in the Section of prescribed proforma.
- **12.7.2** The BC Certificate in proforma other than the prescribed proforma will not be accepted. The candidates belonging to Backward Classes are required to attach a declaration (as per **Annexure-VI**) along with Backward Class certificate that no change occurred in their status and they do not fall in the section of creamy-layer as per Government letter No. 10/9/2009-RCI/62 Dated 08/1/2010.
- **12.7.3** The Competent Authorities to issue the necessary certificate are:
  - a) Deputy Commissioner
  - b) Additional Deputy Commissioner
  - c) Sub-Divisional Magistrate
  - d) Executive Magistrate (PCS Officers only)
  - e) Tehsildar

#### 12.8 ECONOMICALLY WEAKER SECTIONS (EWS)

- **12.8.1** Residents of Punjab belonging to Economically Weaker Sections (whose family income is less than Rs. 8.00 lacs per annum) who are not covered under the existing scheme of reservation for Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes.
- **12.8.2** The reservation will be provided in respect of all Direct Recruitment vacancies in all the Departments/ Boards/Corporations/ Local Bodies of the State of Punjab.
- **12.8.3**"Family" for this purpose will include the person who seeks benefit of reservation, his/her parents, siblings below the age of 18 years, as also his/her spouse and children below the age of 18 years.
- **12.8.4**"Income" will include all sources for the financial year prior to the year of application. Further, a person will be excluded whose family owns/possesses any of the following assets:
  - a) 5 acres of Agricultural Land and above;
  - **b**) Residential flat of 1000 sq.ft. and above;
  - c) Residential plot of 100 sq. yards and above in notified municipalities/nagar panchayats;
  - **d**) Residential plot of 200 sq. yards and above in other than the notified municipalities/nagar panchayats.
    - **NOTE 1:-** Recruitment of EWS category will be governed as per the notification of Government of Punjab issued vide letter No 1/3/2019-RCI/196 dated 18/03/2021.
    - NOTE 2:- General Economically Weaker Section, Punjab (EWS) certificate of the Financial Year 2023-24 only shall be considered valid.
    - Note: (1) For any General query, candidates may contact the Commission's Office on telephone number 0175-5014847, 0175-5014826, 5014825, 5014829 and 5014831, 5014843 or by sending email at <a href="mailto:sdocivil392023@gmail.com">sdocivil392023@gmail.com</a> with subject as "GENERAL QUERY REGARDING THE POST OF SUB DIVISIONAL OFFICER/ENGINEER (CIVIL/PUBLIC HEALTH).
    - Note: (2) For any Technical query, regarding form submission, fee issue etc. candidates may contact the Commission's Office on telephone number 0175-5014811, 5014822 or by sending email with subject as "TECHNICAL QUERY REGARDING THE POST OF "SUB DIVISIONAL OFFICER/ENGINEER (CIVIL/PUBLIC HEALTH)" to enquiry@ppsc.gov.in and technicalhelp.ppsc@gmail.com
    - Note: (3) Candidates are advised in their own interest to apply using Online Application Form much before the closing date and not to wait till the last date to avoid congestion on the web server on account of heavy load on Internet/Website.
    - Note: (4) Candidates are advised to go through the 'General Information for the candidates' and 'Instructions for filling Online Application Form' carefully before filling up Online Application Form. The Commission will not be responsible for any consequence arising out of incorrect filling up of Application.

Dated: 21/07/2023 Sd/Secretary (Examinations)
Punjab Public Service Commission
Patiala

# ANNEXURE (I) - Reservation of Posts for Women

ਨੰ. 11/5/2017-1ਸਸ(3ਸਸ)/ 25 44 ਪੰਜਾਬ ਸਰਕਾਰ ਸਮਾਜਿਕ ਸੁਰੱਖਿਆ ਅਤੇ ਇਸਤਰੀ ਤੇ ਬਾਲ ਇਕਾਸ ਦਿਤਾਗ (ਸਮਾਜਿਕ ਸੁਰੱਖਿਆ ਸ਼ਾਖਾ)

मेर दिधे.

ਪੰਜਾਬ ਦੇ ਸਮੂਹ ਵਿਭਾਗਾਂ ਦੇ ਮੁੱਖੀ, ਰਜਿਸਟਰਾਰ, ਪੰਜਾਬ ਅਤੇ ਹਰਿਆਣਾ ਹਾਈ ਕੋਰਟ, ਡਵੀਜ਼ਨਾਂ ਦੇ ਕਮਿਸ਼ਨਰ, ਡਿਪਟੀ ਕਮਿਸ਼ਨਰਜ਼ ਅਤੇ ਜਿਲ੍ਹਿਆਂ ਦੇ ਸੈਸ਼ਨ ਜੱਜ। ਮਿਤੀ, ਚੰਡੀਗੜ੍ਹ 26, 10,22

ਵਿਸ਼ਾ

The Punjab Civil Services (Reservation of Posts for Women) Rules, 200.

ਸ਼੍ਰੀਮਾਨ ਜੀ,

/

ਮੈਂਨੂੰ ਹਦਾਇਤ ਹੋਈ ਹੈ ਕਿ ਮੈਂ Notification No. G.S.R.27/Const./Arts.309 and 15/2020, dated the 21<sup>st</sup> October,2020, containing the Punjab Civil Services (Reservation of Posts for Women) Rules, 2020 ਦੀ ਕਾਪੀ (ਨਾਲ ਨੱਕੀ) ਆਪ ਜੀ ਨੂੰ ਅਗਲੇਰੀ ਲੇਡੀਂਦੀ ਕਾਰਵਾਰੀ ਹਿੱਤ ਭੇਜਾਂ।

ਵਿਸ਼ਵਾਸਪਾਂਤਰ ਨਿਰਿੰਦਰ ਕੌਰ) ਕੈ ਅ ਅਧੀਨ ਸਕੱਤਰ ਸਮਾਜਿਕ ਸੁਰੱਖਿਆ

ਇਸ ਦਾ ਇੱਕ ਉਤਾਰਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿੱਖਿਆਂ ਨੂੰ (ਸਮੇਤ ਉਕਤ ਰੂਲਜ਼ ਦੀ ਕਾਪੀ) ਸੂਚਨਾ ਅਤੇ ਅਗਲੇਰੀ ਲੋੜੀਂਦੀ ਕਾਰਵਾਈ ਹਿੱਤ ਭੇਜਿਆ ਜਾਂਦਾ ਹੈ-

1. ਸਕੱਤਰ ∕ਮੁੱਖ ਸਕੱਤਰ, ਪੰਜਾਬ ਸਰਕਾਰ।

2. ਸਪੈਸ਼ਲ ਸਕੱਤਰ / ਮੁੱਖ ਪ੍ਰਮੁੱਖ ਸਕੱਤਰ, ਮੁੱਖ ਮੰਤਰੀ, ਪੰਜਾਬ।

3. ਸਮੂਹ ਵਧੀਕ ਮੁੱਖ ਸਕੱਤਰ/ਵਿੱਤੀ ਕਮਿਸ਼ਨਰਜ਼/ਪ੍ਰਮੁੱਖ ਸਕੱਤਰ ਅਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਬੰਧਕੀ ਸਕੱਤਰ, ਪੰਜਾਬ ਸਰਕਾਰ।

ਨੀ ਹੈ 20 ਤੋਂ ਜ਼ਿਲ੍ਹੀ > ਅਧੀਨ ਸਕੱਤਰ ਸਮਾਜਿਕ ਸੁਰੱਖਿਆ

# PUNJAB GOVT, GAZ. (EXTRA), OCTOBER 26, 2020 (KRTK 4, 1942 SAKA)

#### 55

#### PART III

#### GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SECURITY, WOMEN AND CHILD DEVELOPMENT (SOCIAL SECURITY BRANCH)

#### NOTIFICATION

The 21st October, 2020

No. G.S.R. 87/Const./Arts,309 and 15/2020.-In exercise of the powers conferred by the proviso to Article 309 read with clause (3) of Article 15 of the Constitution of India, the Governor of Punjab is pleased to make the following rules for providing reservation in services for women in direct recruitment, namely:-

#### RULES

- Short title and commencement. (1) These rules may be called The Punjab Civil Services (Reservation of Posts for Women) Rules, 2020.
  - (2) These rules shall come into force on and with effect from the date of their publication in the Official Gazette.
- 2. Definitions.- In these rules, unless the context otherwise requires,-
- (a) "establishment" means any office of the State Government, a local authority or a statutory authority constituted under any State Law for the time being in force, or a Board or Corporation in which not less than fifty-one per cent of the paid up share of capital is held by the Government of the State of Punjab and includes a university or college affiliated to the university, primary and secondary schools and other educational institutions, which are owned by the State Government and also includes an establishment in public sector; and
- (b) "establishment in public sector" means any industry, trade, business or occupation owned, controlled or managed by,-
  - (i) the State Government; and
  - (ii) Government Company as defined in sub-section (45) of section 2 of the Companies Act, 2013, in which not less than fifty-one per cent of the paid up share capital is held by the Government of the State of Punjab.
- 3. Scope and application.- Without prejudice to the generality of the

provisions contained in any Service rules, these rules shall apply to the filling up of posts by direct recruitment in all the establishments in Group 'A', Group 'B', Group 'C' and Group 'D' services.

- 4. Percentage and manner of reservation of posts.- (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any Service rules, there shall be a thirty-three percent reservation, in favour of women, in all posts in Group 'A', Group 'B', Group 'C' and Group 'D' services under all the establishments at the stage of direct recruitment and this reservation shall be horizontal and compartmentalised.
  - (2) Where a vacancy is filled by direct recruitment by a woman on the basis of merit, then such woman candidate shall be appointed against the horizontal reservation for women within their respective vertical reservation in any category.

# Explanation .-

- (i) "Vertical reservation" means reservation in favour of the Scheduled Castes, Backward Classes, Other Backward Classes and Economically Weaker Sections under clauses (4) and (6) of Article 16 of the Constitution of India.
- (ii) For the purposes of this rule, "horizontal and compartmentalised reservation" means reservation within each watertight category, namely, Scheduled Castes, Backward Classes, Other Backward Classes, Economically Weaker Sections and Open Category.
- 5. Procedure for reservation of posts.- (1) The reservation of posts for women set out in rule 4 shall be applied in the following manner, namely:-
  - (i) firstly, to fill the quota of the Open Category in order of merit and thereafter;
  - (ii) secondly, to fill up each of the vertical reservation quotas and thereafter;
  - (iii) thirdly, to find out how many women belonging to specific vertical reservation have been selected on the above basis and thereafter;
  - (iv) if the number of women candidates in each vertical is equal to or more than the thirty three percent reservation quota for women, then there shall be no further selection towards the reservation quota for women.
  - (2) Only if there is any shortfall of women candidates in a vertical

# PUNJAB GOVT. GAZ. (EXTRA), OCTOBER 26, 2020 (KRTK 4, 1942 SAKA)

559

category, then the requisite number of women belonging to such vertical category shall have to be taken and adjusted or accommodated against their respective vertical reservation categories by deleting the corresponding number of candidates therefrom. This process of verification and adjustment or accommodation shall be applied separately to each of the vertical reservations. In such a case, the overall reservation of thirty-three percent in favour of women, may be satisfied or may not be satisfied.

(3) If the posts remain unfilled due to lack of sufficient number of eligible women candidates, then the unfilled posts shall not be carried forward to subsequent years and such posts shall be filled from the other candidates of the respective vertical categories.

# Example.-

If there are 200 vacancies and fifteen percent are reserved for Schedule Castes and twenty seven percent for Other Backward Classes under vertical reservation; and thirty three percent are reserved for women under horizontal reservation, then, there are 116 seats in Open Category, thirty seats for Schedule Castes and fifty four seats for Other Backward Classes under vertical reservation. Since, thirty three percent seats in each vertical is the reservation quota for women, i.e. thirty eight seats for Open Category women, ten seats for Schedule Caste women and eighteen seats for Other Backward Classes women.

Step 1.- Candidates shall have to be first listed in accordance with merit, from out of the successful eligible candidates, in their respective vertical categories.

Step 2.- As such, thirty posts are reserved for Schedule Castse (of which the quota for women is ten), Schedule Caste candidates shall have to be first listed in accordance with merit, from out of the successful eligible candidates. If such list of thirty candidates contains ten Schedule Caste women candidates, then there is no need to disturb the list by including any further Schedule Caste women candidates. On the other hand, if the list of thirty Schedule Caste candidates contains only eight women candidates, then the next two Schedule Caste women candidates in

accordance with merit, will have to be included in the list and corresponding number of candidates from the bottom of such list shall have to be deleted, so as to ensure that the final list of thirty selected Schedule Caste candidates contains ten women Schedule Caste candidates. But if the list of thirty Schedule Caste candidates contains more than ten women candidates, selected on own merit, all of them will continue in the list and there is no question of deleting the excess women candidates on the ground that Schedule Caste women have been selected in excess of the specified internal quota of ten.

Step 3.- Repeat this exercise for each vertical to fill vacancies.

It is clarified that if there is a shortfall of women in any watertight vertical category e.g. two Schedule Caste women (above) are not available in the list then,-

- (i) the vacancy shall not be made available to women of any other vertical category i.e. Open Category Women or Other Backward Class women; and
- (ii) as such, the overall reservation of thirty three percent in favour of women, may be satisfied or may not be satisfied.
- 6. Power to remove difficulties.- If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of these rules, it shall be referred to the State Government in the Department of Personnel, whose decision thereon shall be final.

## RAJI P. SHRIVASTAVA,

Principal Secretary to Government of Punjab,
Department of Social Security, Women
and Child Development.

2137/10-2020/Pb. Govi. Press, S.A.S. Nagar

# **ANNEXURE (II)- Sportsperson Rules**

# PUNJAB GOVT. GAZ. (RXTRA), JULY 22, 2020 (ASAR 31, 1942 SAKA)

287

# PART III

GOVERNMENT OF PUNJAB
DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL
(Personnel Policies-1 Branch)

# NOTIFICATION

The 20th July, 2020

No. G.S.R. 40/Const./Art.309/Amd.(2)/2020,—In exercise of the powers conferred by the proviso to Article 309 of the Constitution of India and all other powers enabling him in this behalf, the Governor of Punjab is pleased to make the following rules further to amend the Punjab Recruitment of Sportsmen Rules, 1988 namely:-

# RULES

- (1) These rules may be called the Punjab Recruitment of Sportsmen (First Amendment) Rules, 2020.
  - (2) They shall come into force on and with effect from the date of their publication in the Official Gazette.
- 2. In the Punjab Recruitment of Sportsmen Rules, 1988, in rule 2, in clause (d), for sub-clause (a), the following shall be substituted, namely:-
  - (a) In the case of recruitment to a reserved vacancy in Group A or Group B posts:-
    - (i) that he belongs to the State of Punjab; and
    - (ii) that he has won Gold, Silver or Bronze Medal in Senior.
      National Championship or National Games in team or individual events while representing the State of Punjab in such sports events as have been conducted by such respective National Sports federations as are affiliated or recognized to the Indian Olympic Association;

or

(iii) that he has won first, second or third position in team or individual events and/or he has won Gold or Silver or Bronze Medals at International Sports meets, conducted by Sports Federation affiliated or recognized by the International Olympic Committee or by the International Olympic Committee Itself."

Chief Secretary to Government of Punjab.

2064/7-2020/Pb. Govl. Press, S.A.S. Nagar

# ANNEXURE(III)- The Schedule for Specified Disability

# THE SCHEDULE [See clause (zc) of section 2] SPECIFIED DISABILITY

#### 1. Physical disability. —

- A. Locomotor disability (a person's inability to execute distinctive activities associated with movement of self and objects resulting from affliction of musculoskeletal or nervous system or both), including—
- (a) "leprosy cured person" means a person who has been cured of leprosy but is suffering from—
- (i) loss of sensation in hands or feet as well as loss of sensation and paresis in the eye and eye-lid but with no manifest deformity;
- (ii) manifest deformity and paresis but having sufficient mobility in their hands and feet to enable them to engage in normal economic activity;
- (iii) extreme physical deformity as well as advanced age which prevents him/her from undertaking any gainful occupation, and the expression "leprosy cured" shall construed accordingly;
- (b) "cerebral palsy" means a test of non-progressive neurological condition affecting body movements and muscle coordination, caused by damage to one or more specific areas of the brain, usually occurring before, during or shortly after birth;
- (c) "dwarfism" means a medical or genetic condition resulting in an adult height of 4 feet 10 inches (147 centimeters) or less;
- (d) "muscular dystrophy" means a group of hereditary genetic muscle disease that weakens the muscles that move the human body and persons with multiple dystrophy have incorrect and missing information in their genes, which prevents them from making the proteins they need for healthy muscles. It is characterised by progressive skeletal muscle weakness, defects in muscle proteins, and the death of muscle cells and tissue;
- (e) "acid attack victims" means a person disfigured due to violent assaults by throwing of acid or similar corrosive substance.

# B. Visual impairment—

- (a) "blindness" means a condition where a person has any of the following conditions, after best correction—
  - (i) total absence of sight; or
- (ii) visual acuity less than 3/60 or less than 10/200 (Snellen) in the better eye with best possible correction; or
  - (iii) limitation of the field of vision subtending an angle of less than 10 degree.
- (b) "low-vision" means a condition where a person has any of the following conditions, namely:—
- (i) visual acuity not exceeding 6/18 or less than 20/60 upto 3/60 or upto 10/200 (Snellen) in the better eye with best possible corrections; or
- (ii) limitation of the field of vision subtending an angle of less than 40 degree up to 10 degree.

# C. Hearing impairment —

- (a) "deaf" means persons having 70 DB hearing loss in speech frequencies in both ears;
- (b) "hard of hearing" means person having 60 DB to 70 DB hearing loss in speech frequencies in both ears;
- D. "speech and language disability" means a permanent disability arising out of conditions such as laryngectomy or aphasia affecting one or more components of speech and language due to organic or neurological causes.
- 2. Intellectual disability, a condition characterised by significant limitation both in intellectual functioning (reasoning, learning, problem solving) and in adaptive

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

behaviour which covers a range of every day, social and practical skills, including—

- (a) "specific learning disabilities" means a heterogeneous group of conditions wherein there is a deficit in processing language, spoken or written, that may manifest itself as a difficulty to comprehend, speak, read, write, spell, or to do mathematical calculations and includes such conditions as perceptual disabilities, dyslexia, dysgraphia, dyscalculia, dyspraxia and developmental aphasia;
- (b) "autism spectrum disorder" means a neuro-developmental condition typically appearing in the first three years of life that significantly affects a person's ability to communicate, understand relationships and relate to others, and is frequently associated with unusual or stereotypical rituals or behaviours.
- 3. Mental behaviour,—
  - "mental illness" means a substantial disorder of thinking, mood, perception, orientation or memory that grossly impairs judgment, behaviour, capacity to recognise reality or ability to meet the ordinary demands of life, but does not include retardation which is a condition of arrested or incomplete development of mind of a person, specially characterised by subnormality of intelligence.
- 4. Disability caused due to—
  - (a) chronic neurological conditions, such as—
  - (i) "multiple sclerosis" means an inflammatory, nervous system disease in which the myelin sheaths around the axons of nerve cells of the brain and spinal cord are damaged, leading to demyelination and affecting the ability of nerve cells in the brain and spinal cord to communicate with each other;
  - (ii) "parkinson's disease" means a progressive disease of the nervous system marked by tremor, muscular rigidity, and slow, imprecise movement, chiefly affecting middle-aged and elderly people associated with degeneration of the basal ganglia of the brain and a deficiency of the neurotransmitter dopamine.
    - (b) Blood disorder—
  - (i) "haemophilia" means an inheritable disease, usually affecting only male but transmitted by women to their male children, characterised by loss or impairment of the normal clotting ability of blood so that a minor would may result in fatal bleeding;
  - (ii) "thalassemia" means a group of inherited disorders characterised by reduced or absent amounts of haemoglobin.
  - (iii) "sickle cell disease" means a hemolytic disorder characterised by chronic anemia, painful events, and various complications due to associated tissue and organ damage; "hemolytic" refers to the destruction of the cell membrane of red blood cells resulting in the release of hemoglobin.
  - 5. Multiple Disabilities (more than one of the above specified disabilities) including deaf blindness which means a condition in which a person may have combination of hearing and visual impairments causing severe communication, developmental, and educational problems.
  - 6. Any other category as may be notified by the Central Government.

DR. G. NARAYANA RAJU, Secretary to the Government of India.

# ANNEXURE (IV)- Performa For Scribe REQUEST FOR AVAILING THE FACILITY OF A SCRIBE/READER DURING EXAMINATION

	То			
	The Controller of	of Examination		
	Punjab Public S	ervice Commission,		
	Patiala			
	Sir,			
	the said post. I wish to provided by the Punj Disability Certificate is	and appearing avail the facility of a Scribe ab Public Service Commusued by the competent Med. (Name/ Type of Disability	ng in the Compe e/Reader during ission. I am endical Authority	titive Examination for the Examination to be aclosing my Medical and not less than 40%
				Yours faithfully,
			Name & Sign	() nature of the candidate
Date :_			Traine & Sign	auture of the culturation
		(FOR OFFICE	LUSE)	
		CCDIDE ADMIT CA	DD EODM	
		SCRIBE ADMIT CA	<u>KD FORM</u>	
Valid f	for (Date of exam)			
Exami	nation Centre Name:			
Name	of Scribe			
				Photograph of
Scribe	for Roll No:			Scribe
	The above mention	ed scribe has been all	owed by Pun	igh Public Sarvice
			·	
		Candidate (Name of Cand	mate)	
bearing	g Roll No	<del></del>		
	Signature of	Signature of		On Special Duty
	Candidate	Scribe	Punjab Publ	ic Service Commission Patiala

# ANNEXURE (V)- Certificate regarding Physical limitation in an examinee to write

	This	is	to	certify	that, I	have	exami	nec	d Mr/Ms/N	Mrs
						_ (nam	e of t	he	candida	tes
with	disabi	lity)	), a	person	with				(nat	ure
and	percer	ntag	je of	f disabil	ity as m	entione	ed in th	e c	ertificate	of
disab	oility),	S	/o/D	/o			a	a r	resident	of
							(Village	e/Di	strict/Sta	ate)
and t	to stat	e th	nat h	ie/she h	as phys	ical lim	itation	whi	ch hamp	ers
his/h	er wri	ting	сар	abilities	owing t	o his/h	er disa	bilit	y.	

Signature

Chief Medical Officer/Civil Surgeon/ Medical Superintendent of a government health care institution

Name and Designation

Name of Government Hospital/Health care centre with seal

Place:

Date:

**Note:** Certificate should be given by a specialist of the relevant stream/disability (e.g., Visual impairment - Ophthalmologist, Locomotor disability - Orthopedic specialist/PMR).

# ANNEXURE (VI)- Self Declaration From BC Candidates

ਭਰਤੀ / ਦਾਖਲੇ ਸਮੇਂ ਲਏ ਜਾਣ ਵਾਲੇ ਪੱ <mark>ਛ</mark> ੜੀ ਸੁੰ	ਣੀ ਨਾਲ ਸਬੰਧਤ ਵਿਅਕਤੀ ਤੋਂ ਲਏ ਜਾਣ ਵਾਲੇ ਸਵੈ ਘੋਸ਼ਣਾ ਪੱਤਰ ਦਾ ਪੁ	<b>਼ੇਫਾਰਮਾ</b>

1.	ਮੈਂਪੁੱਤਰ / ਪੁੱਤਰੀ ਸ੍ਰੀ ਵਾਸੀਪਿੰਡ / ਕਸਬਾ / ਸ਼ਹਿਰ		
	ਜ਼ਿਲ੍ਹਾ ਘੋਸ਼ਣਾਕਰਦਾ / ਕਰਦੀ ਹਾਂ ਕਿ ਮੈਂ ਨਾਲ ਸਬੰਧ ਰੱਖਦਾ / ਰੱਖਦੀ ਹਾਂ ਤੇ ਇਹ ਜਾਤੀ ਪੰਜਾਬ ਸਰਕਾਰ ਵੱਲੋਂ ਪੱਤਰ ਮਿਤੀਰਾਹੀਂ ਪੱਛੜੀ ਸ਼੍ਰੇਣੀ ਕਰਾਰ ਦਿੱਤੀ ਗਈ ਹੈ।		
2.	ਮੈਂ ਇਹ ਵੀ ਘੋਸ਼ਣਾ ਕਰਦਾ / ਕਰਦੀ ਹਾਂ ਕਿ ਮੈਂ ਪੰਜਾਬ ਸਰਕਾਰ ਹਦਾਇਤਾਂ ਨੈ: 1/41/ 93—ਰਸ1/459, ਮਿਤੀ 17.01.1994, ਜਿਸ ਨੂੰ ਬਾਅਦ ਵਿੱ 1/41/93—ਰਸ1/1597ਮਿਤੀ 17.08.2005 ਨੰਬਰ 4/41/93—ਰਸ1/209, ਮਿਤੀ 04 ਪੱਤਰ ਨੈ:1/41/93—ਰਸ1/609 ਮਿਤੀ 24.10.2013 ਨਾਲ ਸੋਧਿਆ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ, ਦੀ ਅਨੁਸੂ ਕਾਲਮ 3 ਦੇ ਅਧੀਨ ਨਹੀਂ ਆਉਂਦਾ।	ਵੱਚ ਪੱਤਰ ਮਿਤ 4.02.2009 ਅ	ਤੀ Iਤੇ
	ਸਥਾਨ: ਮਿਤੀ :	ਘੋਸ਼ਨਾਕਰਤਾ	
ਵੈਰੀਰਿ	ਫ਼ੇਕੇਸ਼ਨ :—		
	ਮੈਂ ਇਥੇ ਇਹ ਘੋਸ਼ਣਾ ਕਰਦਾ / ਕਰਦੀ ਹਾਂ ਕਿ ਉਪਰੋਕਤ ਦਿੱਤੀ ਗਈ ਜਾਣਕਾ ਾਰ ਸਹੀ ਵਾ ਦਰੁਸਤ ਹੈ ਅਤੇ ਇਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਕੁੱਝ ਵੀ ਛੁਪਾਇਆ ਨਹੀਂ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ। ਮੈਂ		
_	ਹਾਂ ਕਿ ਜੇਕਰ ਮੇਰੀ ਕੋਈ ਵੀ ਦਿੱਤੀ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਗਲਤ ਨਿਕਲਦੀ ਹੈ ਤਾਂ ਮੈਂ ਕਾਨੂੰਨ ਵਿੱਚ ਦਰ ਾਰ ਹੋਵਾਂਗਾ ∕ ਹੋਵਾਂਗੀ ਅਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਰਥੀ ਨੂੰ ਇਸ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਦੇ ਅਧਾਰ ਤੇ ਦਿੱਤੇ ਗਏ ਲਾਭ ਵਾਪਿਸ ਲੈ		

# **ANNEXURE (VII) Syllabus**

# Subject Syllabus **PART-A**

#### 1. SURVEY

Surveying: Definition, classification of surveys, Principle, distorted or shrunk scales, precision in surveying.

Traversing: Instruments used in traversing, bearings, meridians, declination, dip of magnetic needle, bearing of lines from included angles, local attraction, closing error and its removal.

Plane Table Surveying: Introduction to plane table surveying, principle, instruments, setting up the plane table, centering, leveling, Orientation, methods of plane table survey, two and three point problems, danger circle, Lehmann's Rules, errors.

Leveling: Definitions of terms used in leveling, different types of levels, parallax, staves, adjustments, bench marks, classification of leveling, booking and reducing the levels, rise and fall method, line of collimation method, errors in leveling, permanent adjustments, corrections to curvature and refraction, setting out grades, longitudinal leveling.

Contours: Definition, representation of reliefs, horizontal equivalent, contour interval, characteristics of contours, methods of contouring, contour gradient, uses of contour maps. Calculation of Area and Volume: Methods, area from offsets to a base line, area by coordinates, area from map measurements, volume from cross-section, prismoidal formula, trapezoidal formula, volume from spot levels and contour plan.

Theodolite: Types of theodolites, measurement of angles, temporary and permanent adjustments, closed & open traverse, omitted measurements, consecutive and independent co-ordinates, closing error, Bowditch & Transit Rules

Tacheometry: Principle of tacheometry, measurement of horizontal and vertical distance using tachometry. Triangulation: Methods, network, signals, base line, satellite station, reduction to centre.

Trigonometric Leveling: Definitions & terms, curvature & refraction Methods: direct & reciprocal, eye and object correction, coefficient of refraction.

Curves setting: Definition, elements of a simple curve, different methods of setting out a simple circular curve, elements of a compound curve, reverse curves, transition curves, their characteristics and setting out, vertical curves, setting out vertical curves, sight distances.

Total Station: Working principle and survey with total station, errors in total station survey.

# 2. BUILDING MATERIALS AND CONSTRUCTION

Building Stones, Bricks, lime, cement, timber: -General, classification, Qualities, Deterioration, Uses and Various tests.

Concrete: Introduction, properties of concrete, water cement ratio, workability, compressive strength, grades, Production of Concrete: Batching, mixing, transportation, placing, compaction and curing of concrete, quality control of concrete, concrete mix design. Introduction to High Performance Concrete, Self-Compacting Concrete and Fibre Reinforced Concrete.

Asphalt and Bitumen,

Masonry: Stone & Brick masonry, Bonds and junctions, load bearing & non load bearing brick masonry for multistoried constructions, brick panel walling, reinforced masonry.

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

Metals: Manufacture of steel, market forms of steel e.g. mild steel and HYSD steel bars, rolled steel sections. Thermo Mechanically Treated (TMT) Bars.

Admixtures and Superplasticizers: Functions, classification, accelerating admixture, water reducing admixture, retarding admixture, air-containing admixture.

Low cost housing & hollow blocks. Prefabricated Construction, Damp proof course. Antitermite treatment. Form Work and Scaffolding.

Mix Design - factors influencing mix proportion I.S. code method.

Introduction to Pre stressed Concrete: - Basic concepts, classification and types of prestressing,

#### 3. HYDRAULIC ENGINEERING

Introduction: Definition of a fluid and its properties, Types of fluids. Fluid statics: Differential equation of pressure field, Pascal law, Measurement of fluid pressure, force on submerged surfaces, Buoyancy and Flotation.

Fluid kinematics: Methods of describing fluid motion, Velocity and acceleration of a fluid particle, Type of fluid flows, Displacement of a fluid particle, Continuity equation, Velocity potential and stream function, Flow net.

Fluid dynamics: Euler's equation; Bernoulli's equation; Momentum equation; Applications, Kinetic energy and momentum correction factors.

Flow in open channels: Introduction, analysis of uniform flow, most economical channel sections, specific energy and its applications to channel transitions, momentum equation for flow in open channels, specific force concept, analysis of non-uniform flow, water surface profiles, hydraulic jump, surges.

Flow in pipes: Navier-Stokes equations for laminar flow, laminar flow through a pipe and parallel plates, laminar flow past a sphere, shear stress in turbulent flow, velocity distribution equations for turbulent flow in pipes, Resistance of smooth, rough and commercial pipes, pipe network analysis, pressure transients.

# 4. HYDROLOGY

Introduction: Hydrologic cycle, Scope and Applications.

Precipitation: Measurement by rain gauge and other methods, estimation of missing data, consistency of records, optimum number of rain gauge station, mean precipitation, presentation and analysis of rainfall data.

Abstractions from Precipitation: Evaporation, factors affecting evaporation, measurement, infiltration, factors affecting infiltration, measurement, infiltration indices.

Run off: Run-off estimation, rainfall-runoff correlation, flow duration curve, hydrographs, base flow separation, unit hydrographs and its application, distribution graph, synthetic unit hydrograph.

Stream flow measurement: Velocity measurement: floats, velocity rods, current meters, discharge computation: velocity area method, moving boat method, slope area method, stage discharge curve, notches, weirs, venturiflume, standing wave flume, free overfall.

# 5. SOLID MECHANICS

Simple Stresses and Strains, stress-strain curves for elastic materials, Hookes' Law, Young's modulus of elasticity, Bulk modulus, modulus of rigidity, temperature stresses, relation between elastic constants.

Pure shear, principal stresses and Principal planes.

Bending moment & shear force diagrams, Types of beams, supports and different types of loading. Relationship between Bending moment and Shear Force.

General Information regarding 39 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer/Engineer (Civil/Public Health) (Group-A) [10 Posts of Sub Divisional Officer (Civil) (Group-A) and 01 Post of Sub Divisional Officer (Public Health) (Group-A) in the Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board under the Department of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare, Government of Punjab and 28 Posts of Sub Divisional Engineer (Civil) (Group-A) in the Department of Water Supply and Sanitation, Government of Punjab] in the year of 2023

Bending and Shear Stresses, assumption made in theory of simple bending.

Torsion of shafts and springs, Power transmitted, sections subjected to combined bending and torsion, Deflection of Beams: Derivation of basic equation of elastic curve, deflection in beams with different end conditions and different loadings. Maxwel's reciprocal theorem.

Columns and Struts, Euler's buckling loads for columns with different end conditions, limitations of Euler's formula.

Virtual Work: Principle of virtual work, calculation of virtual displacement and virtual work.

#### 6. STRUCTURE ANALYSIS

Axial Stress and Strain: Concept of stress, strain, elasticity and plasticity; onedimensional stress-strain relationships; Young's modulus of elasticity, shear modulus and Poisson's ratio; two-dimensional elasticity; isotropic and homogeneous materials; ductile and brittle materials; statically determinate and indeterminate problems, compound and composite bars; thermal stresses.

Torsion of shafts; buckling of struts, concept of factor of safety. Bending & Shear Stresses in beams: Derivation of flexural formula for straight beams, concept of second moment of area, bending stress calculation for beams of simple and built up sections, Flitched beams.

Shear stress formula for beams, shear stress distribution in beams Transformation of Stress and Strain: Transformation equations for plane stress and plane strain, Mohr's stress circle, relation between elastic constants, strain measurements, strain rosettes.

Deformations: Governing differential equation for deflection of straight beams having constant flexural rigidity, Double Integration, Macaulay's and Moment Area and Conjugate Beams for determining slopes and deflection.

Displacements: Energy Methods: Strain energy in members, Betti's and Maxwell's Laws of reciprocal deflections, Castigliano's theorems, Unit load method for 2D-frames.

Indeterminate Structures: Introduction, Static and kinematic indeterminacies, Stability of structures, Internal forces in two and three-dimensional structures.

Analysis of Indeterminate Beams and Frames: Classical Methods: Methods of consistent deformation, Method of least work, and Theorem of three moments; Conventional methods of Analysis of rigid frames: Slope deflection method, Moment Distribution method; Approximate methods: Portal method, and Cantilever method.

Moving Loads and Influence Line Diagrams for Statically Determinate Structures: Bending moment and shear force diagrams due to single and multiple concentrated rolling loads and uniformly distributed moving loads, Equivalent UDL, Muller Breslau principle: Influence lines for beams.

#### 7. DESIGN OF CONCRETE STRUCTURES

Introduction: Reinforced concrete, definition, properties of materials, grades of concrete and reinforcing steel, stress-strain curves, permissible stresses, shrinkage, creep, design philosophies working stress design, ultimate strength and limit state design method.

Limit State Design Method: Introduction, Limit States, Characteristic values, characteristic strength, characteristic loads, design values for materials and loads, factored loads.

Limit State of Collapse (Flexure): Types of failures, assumptions for analysis and design of singly reinforced, doubly reinforced sections, and flanged sections, Design of

Lintels, Design of one-way slabs and two-way rectangular slabs, Circular slabs: Slabs with different edge conditions

Limit State of Collapse (Shear, bond and torsion): Introduction - Design for shear, structural components subjected to torsion, design of rectangular beam section for torsion, development length, continuation of reinforcement (beyond cut off points).

Limit State of Serviceability: Deflection, effective span to effective depth ratio, modification factors for singly reinforced, doubly reinforcement and flanged beams, crack formation and its control.

Limit State of Collapse (Compression): Columns and their classification, reinforcement in columns, assumptions, short and long (both tied and helical) columns subjected to axial load, short columns subject to axial, uniaxial and biaxial bending, Interaction Diagrams Limit State Design of miscellaneous structures: Design of isolated footings, Design of staircases. Introduction to Working Stress Design Method

Application of SP 16 and Detailing of Reinforcement: Use of SP: 34,

Analysis and design of square, rectangular and circular foundation. Overhead tanks, intze type tanks and their design including staging and foundation.

#### 8. GEOTECHNICAL ENGINNEERING

Basic Soil Properties: weight-volume relationships, soil grain properties, soil aggregate properties, grain size analysis, sieve analysis, sedimentation analysis, grain size distribution curves, consistency of soils, consistency limits and their determination.

Classification of soils, classification on the basis of grain size, classification on the basis of plasticity. Permeability of Soils, Darcy's law and its validity, discharge velocity and seepage velocity, factors affecting permeability.

Effective Stress Principle types of head, seepage forces, quick sand condition, and critical hydraulic gradient.

Compaction: laboratory determination of optimum moisture content, moisture density relationship, compaction in field, compaction of cohesionless soils, moderately cohesive soils and clays, field control of compaction.

Stresses in Soils: Stresses beneath various loaded areas, Boussinesq and Westergarrd's formulae, pressure bulbs, Newmark's chart. Approximate methods.

Compressibility and Consolidation: components of total settlement, consolidation process, one-dimensional consolidation test, typical void ratio-pressure relationships for sands and clays, normally consolidated and over consolidated clays. Terzaghi's theory of one-dimensional primary consolidation. Determination of coefficients of consolidation.

Shear Strength: relationship between principal stresses at failure, shear tests, direct shear test, unconfined compression test, tri-axial compression tests, drainage conditions and strength parameters. Skempton's Pore pressure parameters

Soil Investigation: Object of soil investigation for new and existing structures. Depth of exploration for different structures. Types of soil sample. Open Drive samples, Spilt Spoon Sampler, Bore-Hole for S.P.T., DCPT, SCPT, PLT

Earth Pressure. Lateral earth pressure. Earth pressure at rest. Rankine states of plastic equilibrium, Coulomb's theory of earth pressure Influence of surcharge, water table, wall friction, open cuts, Stability of Retaining Walls.

Bearing Capacity: Ultimate bearing capacity, safe bearing capacity and allowable bearing capacity of soil Rankine's analysis and Terzaghi's analysis. Types of Shear failures. IS6403 provisions. Settlement of soil, Settlement Calculations by various methods viz, DeBeer Marten's method, Schertmann method,

Pile Foundations: Types, function, selection of piles, pile driving formulae, equipment, point, bearing and friction piles. Load carrying capacity of single pile, group action, spacing of piles, Negative skin friction, settlement of pile groups, under-reamed piles

Stability of Slopes: Infinite slope, types of failure, total and effective stress analysis, Taylor's stability numbers, concept of factors of safety, method of slices, modified method of slices, Swedish's circle method, friction circle method

#### 9. TRANSPORTATION ENGINEERING

General: Different modes of transport, Development of Transport System, Phased development of Roads in India, Planning & Management of Highways, Various road plans developed in India, Road patterns, Highway Surveys & Alignment, Design, Drawings, Estimates & Project Report.

Traffic Studies: Road user characteristics, Importance of traffic studies, spot speed, speed and delay and origin and destination studies. Traffic accident studies, Causes of accidents and Remedial Measures, Parking studies.

Geometric Design of Highways: Introduction, Highways Classification, Right of way, Width of formation, Sight Distances, Stopping site distance, overtaking sight distance, overtaking zones, camber, Road Curves, Transition Curves, Super elevation, Widening at curves, IRC codal recommendations for various geometric design parameters, Road Safety Audits, Highway capacity & Intersection design.

Construction of Roads: Various types of bituminous layers constructions and their selection, specifications for embankments, subgrade, granular subbase, water bound macadam, wet mix macadam, surface dressing, premix carpet, bituminous macadam, dense bituminous macadam, bituminous concrete, mastic asphalt, stone matrix asphalt, dry lean concrete, cement concrete pavements, Importance & Principles of Highway Drainage, Surface Drainage & Sub-Surface drainage.

Types of bituminous binders and Mix design: Manufacturing of bitumen, Paving bitumen specifications as per IS 73: 2013, comparison between bitumen, tar, cut back & emulsion, Modified binders and its rheology, Design of bituminous mixes: Requirement of bitumen mixes, design of bituminous mixes as per Marshall Stability & flow method, parametric evaluation of bituminous mixes, IRC & MORTH recommendations for the design mix of various layers of pavements.

Pavement Design: Factors affecting design of pavements, design principles & design procedures as per IRC 37 guidelines, Design of PQC pavements as per IRC 58 & SP62,

Failures of flexible and rigid pavements & Highway Maintenance: Causes of Failures and Remedial Measures, Maintenance of flexible and rigid pavements, pavement evaluation and its strengthening method, overlay design using IRC 81 & IRC115 guidelines, concept of thin & ultrathin white toppings, design & scheduling of maintenances activities, development of Pavement maintenance management systems for different categories of roads, Economic Evaluation of Highway Projects and Life Cycle Costing Concept.

#### 10. CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AND MACHINERY

Quantity Surveying and Cost Estimation: Definitions, objectives, role and functions of quantity surveyor, Pre-tender survey, Quantity measurements, Bill of quantities, analysis of rates for different items of work, Specifications of different works, General and detailed specifications for different items of work, Estimates and budgets types and their preparation, Estimate of Buildings and Roads, Building Bye Laws, Taking-off quantities, Methods of measurement, e-tendering, Bill of quantities, Common schedule of rates for different items of works.

Contracts: Definition, need, importance, types of contracts and their characteristics, procedure for tendering and contracts, BOT, DBFOT, PPP & HAM financial models, evaluation and examination of tenders, award of work, Joint Ventures, Concession Agreements, Valuation, its types, Determination of value of a property, Calculation of standard rent.

Network Techniques: Definitions, functions & characteristics of project planning and principles of project Planning and Management, Bar milestone charts, Planning and scheduling with PERT / CPM, Time cost optimization, Probability concepts Allocation of resources and resource levelling, Updating, controlling and monitoring, Work Breakdown Schedule (WBS),

Account Procedure of PWD Works: Classification of Works, Muster Roll, and Deposit works. Cash Book, Imprest, temporary Advance, Stores, Indent, Tools and Plant

Plants for grading, batching, mixing, types of mixers, concrete pumps, bitumen plants.

#### 11. WATER AND WASTER WATER ENGINEERING

Water and water supply system: Water quality, source of surface water pollution, water quality standards; Water demand, components of water supply system; water intake works; Water transmission systems

Water treatment: Water treatment plants and components; Technologies for the removal of suspended, colloidal and dissolved solids and for disinfection; Design of coagulation-flocculation-settling, slow sand and rapid gravity filtration, membrane filtration, ion exchange, adsorption and chlorination units.

Wastewater system: Quantification of sewage; Characterization of sewage; Types of sewerage systems; Design of sewers and storm sewers, sewer outfalls and sewer appurtenances Wastewater treatment: Components; Design of screens, degritters, clarifiers and roughing filters; Activated Sludge, UASB and modified UASB reactors, and Waste stabilization pond systems, vegetated ponds and constructed wetland systems; Sewage treatment plant sludge handling facilities.

Determination of pH, acidity, alkalinity and hardness testing; DO, BOD and COD; Solids (TSS, VSS and TDS); Nutrients (TKN, TN and TP); SVI and Settling tests; Chlorination, residual chlorine and MPN test; Oil and grease and pesticides; Iron, fluorides, sulfates, chlorides, sulfides and phenols

# 12. IRRIGATION ENGINEERING

Crop Water Requirement: Soil-moisture-irrigation relationship, depth and frequency of irrigation, irrigation efficiencies, consumptive use and its determination, duty and delta relationship.

Canal Irrigation: Canal distribution system, design of stable channels by Lacey's and Kennedy's theory, design of lined channels.

Design of Impervious floor: Creep theories, Khosla seepage theory.

Diversion Headworks: Components, design of a weir or barrage and canal head regulator.

Canal Regulation Works: Canal falls, design of a vertical drop fall and a glacis fall, roughening measures for energy dissipation, cross regulators and distributary's head regulators, canal escape.

Cross Drainage Works: Need, types, selection of suitable CD work, design of CD work

## 13. STEEL STRUCTURAL DESIGN

Introduction: Loads, structural steels and their specifications, structural elements, steel vs. concrete and timber, design specifications as per IS: 800, structural layout, strength and stiffness considerations, efficiency of cross-section, safety and serviceability considerations.IS2062-2011

Riveted/Bolted Connection: Riveting and bolting, their types, failure of riveted joint, efficiency of a joint, design of riveted joint, concentric riveted joints, advantages and disadvantages of bolted connections, stresses in bolts.

Welded Connection: Types of welded joints, design of welded joint subjected to axial loads, welded joints subjected to eccentric loads, simple, semi-rigid and rigid connections.

Tension Members: Types of tension members, net area, net effective area for angles, tees, design of tension members, tension splice, and lug angles.

Compression Members: Axially loaded columns, effective length, slenderness ratio, allowable stresses, general specifications, design of axially loaded members, laced and battened columns and their design, built-up compression members, eccentrically loaded columns and their design, column splice and its design, encased columns.

Column Bases: Introduction, slab base, gusseted base, column base subjected to moment, grillage foundation.

Flexural Members (Beams): Design criteria, permissible stresses, laterally supported beams and their design laterally unsupported beams and their design, web buckling, web crippling, built up beams, encased beams, members subjected to bending and compression.

Plastic Design: Introduction, advantages and disadvantages, strength of tension and compression members, theory of plastic bending, plastic hinge mechanism, collapse load analysis, static and mechanism method, distributed loading, design consideration.

# **PART-B**

# **General Knowledge & Current affairs**

General Knowledge and Current affairs of National and International importance including:

- (i) Economic issues.
- (ii) Polity issues.
- (iii) Environment issues.
- (iv) Geography.
- (v) Science and Technology.
- (vi) Any other current issues.
- (vii) (a) History of India with special reference to Indian freedom struggle movement.
  - (b) History of Punjab- 14th century onwards.

# **PART-C**

# General Mental Ability, Logical Reasoning & Quantitative Aptitude

- (i) Logical reasoning, analytical and mental ability.
- (ii) Basic numerical skills, numbers, magnitudes, percentage, numerical relation appreciation.
- (iii) Data analysis, Graphic presentation charts, tables, spreadsheets.

# PART-D

# **Punjabi**

- 1. ਬਹੁਅਰਥਕ ਸ਼ਬਦ, ਵਿਰੋਧਾਰਥਕ ਸ਼ਬਦ, ਸਮਾਨਾਰਥਕ ਸ਼ਬਦ ਅਤੇ ਬਹੁਤੇ ਸ਼ਬਦਾਂ ਦੀ ਥਾਂ ਇੱਕ ਸ਼ਬਦ।
- 2. ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਅਖਾਣ ਅਤੇ ਮੁਹਾਵਰੇ।
- 3. ਸ਼ੁੱਧ ਅਸ਼ੁੱਧ, ਸ਼ਬਦ ਜੋੜ।
- 4. ਸਬਦ ਦੇ ਭੇਦ।
- ਅਗੇਤਰ/ਪਿਛੇਤਰ।
- 6. ਲਿੰਗ ਅਤੇ ਵਚਨ ਬਦਲੋ।
- 7. ਵਿਸ਼ਰਾਮ ਚਿੰਨ।
- 8. ਵਿਆਕਰਨ।
- 9. ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸ਼ਬਦਾਂ ਅਤੇ ਵਾਕਾਂ ਦਾ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਸ਼ੁੱਧ ਰੂਪ।
- 10. ਅੰਕਾਂ, ਮਹੀਨੇ, ਦਿਨਾਂ ਦਾ ਸ਼ੁੱਧ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਰੂਪ।
- 11. ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅਤੇ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ।
- 12. ਸ਼ਬਦ ਬੋਧ।
- 13. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਦੇ ਇਤਿਹਾਸ ਨਾਲ ਸਬੰਧਤ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਨ।
- 14. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਦੇ ਮੇਲੇ, ਤਿਉਹਾਰ ਅਤੇ ਸਭਿਆਚਾਰ ਨਾਲ ਸਬੰਧਤ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਨ।
- **15**. ਅਣਡਿੱਠੇ ਪੈਰੇ ਵਿਚੋਂ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਨ।